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3rd May 2002

The Secretary,

Parliamentary Joint Committee on Corporations and Financial Services,

Parliament House,

CANBERRA   ACT   2600.

  Submission to Joint Committee by Peter Davis, Accountant and Tax Agent, Sydney.

Dear Sirs,

I would like to make the following submissions and comments in relation to the Financial Services Reform Act and the Australian Securities Commissions lack of help and assistance in the implementation of this Act of Parliament.

I am a Tax Agent and Accountant in the Sydney area and I constantly have to keep, or at least attempt to keep, up to date with the changes in the tax legislation to be of assistance to my Clients. Whilst the implementation of the FSRA is supposed to be a good thing, all that is being done at the present time is to send many confusing messages to the business community and people in my profession.

Professional Accountants who are nominated in the Corporations Act 2001, subsection 88B(2) as being members of certain professional bodies are supposed to be able to provide services as listed under paragraph 766A(2)(b) of the FSRA without the service  being taken to mean the provision of financial service within the meaning of paragraph 755A(1)(a) and thus may be subject to licensing.

The Act then lists a number of services that may be provided by Accountants from item (a) to item (j). In my opinion this list is just not acceptable as it only states the Accountants may advise on a particular matter, it does not state that we are able to actually perform the work and undertake such work.

To enforce the point. Recently I attended a seminar run by a large bank in Sydney, where at this seminar a speaker was from one of the bank’s wholly owned subsidiary company’s that specialised in the administration and management of super funds on behalf of clients, bluntly stated that we as accountants could no longer conduct the administration of our clients small self managed super funds. The result of this seminar is that clients who take their work to this type if institution will then say that if we as accountants cannot do part of their work then they will just take all of their accounting and tax work and give to the financial offshoots of the banks and we are then deprived of our income and professional livelihood, which I am sure was not the intent of this particular legislation, but is the intention of the large financial institutions.
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Is this the way the legislation is to operate?  If not it should be changed to make its intentions clear.

I have since being attending many seminars where this matter of having a license has been raised and so far no answer has been able to be received as to what type of license tax agents and accountants need to have to comply with the Act. This in itself is just not acceptable or fair.

Examples of some work undertaken by accountants and tax agents that may require a person to be licensed are as follows, taken from the April edition of the NTAA newsletter “Voice”.

· The issue, transfer, purchase or sale of shares. Professionals will require an AFS licence  to arrange the sale of a family business by way of a transfer of shares in a family company.

· Acquiring, canceling or varying an insurance policy. Common activities performed by accountants include transferring business insurance policies from a vendor to the purchaser and segmenting a work place (into high and low risk activities) to reduce overall worker’s compensation premiums.

· Granting a common law mortgage over shares or other financial products (eg; debentures or units in a trust) to secure loans to a business. This is because common law mortgages have the effect of disposing of the legal estate to the mortgagee and granting the mortgagor an equitable right of redemption.

· Giving clients advice on issues such as the need to plan for their retirement or take out insurance on a home or other non-business asset. The regulatory exemption in this regard to risk management products only extends to managing business risks.

· Advice to an executor in regard to managing the financial products held by a deceased estate.

· Advice in regard to whether to accept shares in lieu of a lump sum payment, or to dispose of shares in a business, as part of a retirement or litigation settlement strategy.

· Advice to a client in a family law matter upon the relative commercial issues raised by a settlement proposal that contemplates use of a financial product.

· Advice on the commercial implications of giving a personal guarantee to secure a relative’s business debts.

It can  clearly be seen from the extract of the above article that the ASIC has not being providing enough clear assistance or advice as to what we as accountants and tax agents are supposed to do. It is noticeable that Solicitors have still being exempted from any of this kind of licensing, but we are now expected to be licensed.

The fact that the ASIC have issued a Guide on their web site, “Licensing: the scope of the licensing regime: Financial product advice and dealing”, is just in my opinion useless. This guide just does not provide me with any specific answers at all. I am advised by the ASIC that if I only do clerical work then I do not need a license at all.

I ask your Committee the following; how do you expect a clerk to have all the knowledge of a professional accountant and tax agent to complete the necessary work on the tax return and to provide the necessary answers to complete the audit of a small self managed superannuation fund for the mums and dads of our community. The obvious answer is that they do not have the knowledge to do this, yet the ASIC advise that these people, clerks, can do this type of work.

When I call the ASIC and ask to speak to somebody about the FSRA all I get told is that I have to leave my phone number and somebody will get back to me at a later date. This is just utterly useless. The ASIC never call you back and you just waste many countless hours chasing them up again and again.
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I attempted to call a person called Mr Ian Johnston and I was advised that he does not speak to the public or people like myself and that he was unavailable to discuss matters on this subject of FSRA. Finally after much wasting again of time I eventually was lucky enough to get to talk to a person called Pauline Vamos in the Sydney Offices of ASIC. When I had explained to M/s Vamos what I wanted from the ASIC I was told that if I wanted guidance or advice then I was to forget it, the only way that I could receive advice as to how the FSRA was to operate and how to possibly obtain a license if it was needed was to employ my own Solicitor and to pay for my own legal advice. 

There is also no place that I have so far found where I am able to get advice on this matter.

In order to obtain a licence, when we are able to find out which type, it will be necessary to once again undertake many hours of training, at a considerable cost, again at a very busy time of the year, with a new financial year rapidly approaching, presumably with again many changes to tax law again appearing. Please urgently investigate how we are supposed to cope with all of this change. Please investigate who will eventually pay for all of this change. One obvious answer is that the Public will pay by us all having to increase our hourly fee rate.

I would also like to advise your Committee that on the 24th April 2002, the ASIC held an information meeting at their Sydney Offices, at which presentations were made by M/s Pauline Vamos, Director, FSR Licensing & Business Operations and Mr Sean Hughes, Director, FSR Regukatory Operations. At this meeting which was attended by approximately 50 – 60 Business Representatives, made up of Lawyers, Accountants and members of the Financial Planning Industry, comments were made by M/s Vamos that the ASIC was taking a “harder line, they wanted to be less helpful, don’t want to help, have no staff available. The ASIC is not trying to help you.” We were advised that the standard of applications for licences was very poor. M/s Vamos also stated that the “ASIC will not dictate what is Clerical work or Administrative work.”

The attendees were presented with six (6) pages of notes, being copies of the power point slides that were shown to the meeting. On page 4, under the heading of “Policy Developments / Priorities” there were two (2) bullets points about “Financial Product Advice – project” and “Accountants – recognised accountants”. When M/s Vamos was asked questions in relation to these two items the following answer was provided. “There were no early answers or advice to be given relating to Financial Product advice”, and in relation to the accountants question “clear guidance may or may not be given and that the ASIC may not provide any commentary on this matter.”

It can clearly be seen from the ASIC meeting of the 24th April, that the ASIC are just not doing their job and that many problems appear to exist in relation to this Act and that your Committee need to urgently address these problems in the short term and just not wait for the 2 year transition period to expire.

As has been previously stated I feel that it is the duty of your Committee to urgently clarify the position for Accountants and  Tax Agents as to what type of work we are able to undertake without the need to apply for a licence. The ASIC are currently advising that when you apply to obtain a licence then they expect this procedure to take at least 3 months. 
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I am quite prepared to appear before your Committee  to answer any questions or further discuss the above matters at a mutually convenient time in either Canberra or Sydney should it be your wish and I trust that you will be able to offer some form of assistance.

Yours Faithfully,

Peter Davis

B.Bus, FPNA, FTIA, FNTAA, AAIM, JP.

